



MINUTES OF MEETING – APRIL 22, 2010
DRAFT
CENTRAL HEALTH BOARD OF MANAGERS
On Thursday, April 22, 2010, a regular meeting of the Central Health Board of Managers convened in open session at 5:31 p.m. in the Central Health Board Room, 111 East Cesar Chavez Street, Austin, Texas 78702.  A quorum of the Board was not present.  Chairperson Coopwood, Vice-Chairperson Mendoza, and Manager Patrick were present.  Clerk for the meeting was Margo Davis.  

CITIZENS’ COMMUNICATION

Clerk’s Notes:  Tom Coopwood, Board member of Art Alliance Austin, announced that a special event, “Art City”, will be hosted in downtown Austin during the upcoming weekend.  Dr. Coopwood noted that Cesar Chavez Street will be closed, and event attendance was encouraged.
CONSENT AGENDA

Clerk’s Notes:  Due to lack of a quorum, consideration of the Consent Agenda 

was deferred until later in the meeting.

REGULAR AGENDA

1.
Receive and discuss a report on current activities related to Graduate Medical Education (GME).


Clerk’s Notes:  This item was taken out of order.  

Secretary Bobbie Barker, and Manager Clarke Heidrick joined the meeting during this item, and a quorum was attained at 5:37 p.m.  Manager Katrina Daniel and Manager Anthony Haley joined the meeting following Dr. Cox’s presentation.

Professor Susan Cox, M.D., with UT Southwestern Medical School, presented a history of the formation of UT Southwestern in Dallas and its interrelationship with Parkland Hospital, and a gave a detailed overview of the medical school’s faculty, programs, and its local and statewide connections in the GME arena.
The mission of UT Southwestern is to improve healthcare in the community, state, and the nation; and to educate the next generation of physicians.  Dr. Cox noted that if individuals are educated in a given medical school within a state and provided residency opportunities in that state, they are 75 -80% likely to choose to practice in that state, particularly in the area in which they did their residency training.  UT Southwestern has 95 residency programs, 1,300 residents and fellows (186 of whom are in Austin, Texas), and 481 primary care programs.  Residents are training primarily at Dallas County Hospital District, the V.A. Medical Center in Dallas, Seton Family of Hospitals, and the University hospitals in Dallas.

On December 1, 2009, UT Southwestern signed an agreement with Seton Family of Hospitals to become the sponsoring institution for the graduate medical education program in Austin.  Part of the agreement is for Seton to support UT Southwestern in developing a clinical investigative research unit in Austin.  UT Southwestern has plans to expand their GME program in Austin, including expansion of research opportunities and partnership with UT Austin, Dell Pediatric Research Institute, and Central Health.   

A Board member asked for additional information about expansion of the existing residency program in terms of the timing.  Dr. Cox responded that dermatology, surgery, neurology are anticipated to expand in the shorter term.  Further inquiry was made about whether the body charged with residency program accreditation will be persuaded to give approvals necessary for expansion, and Dr. Cox indicated that this body (the ACGME) is working to rapidly expanding emergency medicine and primary practice.  Further inquiry was made about the anticipated availability of faculty assistance for primary or specialty care, which Dr. Cox indicated is intended to increase in connection with expansion of the residency program.

CONSENT AGENDA

C1.
Approve minutes for the flowing meetings of the Central Health Board of Managers: (a) January 14, 2010; and (b) January 28, 2010.


Clerk’s Notes:  None

C2.
Receive the April 2010 Investment Report and ratify Central Health investments for April 2010.

Clerk’s Notes:  None.
C3.
Receive the March 31, 2009 Second Quarter Investment Report.

Clerk’s Notes:  None.
C4.
Approve a contract for appropriate referral and funding for services related to women’s health services contract.

Clerk’s Notes:  None.
Secretary Barker MOVED that the Board approve the Consent Agenda with one amendment to Item C3 to state “Received March 31, 2010, Second Quarter Investment Report”.  Manager Haley SECONDED the motion.  The motion was adopted on the following vote:




Chairperson Tom Coopwood


For




Vice-Chairperson Rosie Mendoza

For






Treasurer Frank Rodriguez


Absent







Secretary Bobbie Barker


For







Manager Anthony Haley


For







Manager Clarke Heidrick


For







Manager Donald Patrick


For







Manager Brenda Coleman-Beattie

Absent





Manager Katrina Daniel


For

REGULAR AGENDA

2.
Receive and discuss a report of the March 2010 financial statements for Central Health.


Clerk’s Notes:  This item was taken out of order.  Vice-Chairperson Rosie Mendoza left during this item. 


John Stephens, Chief Financial Officer, reviewed the March 2010 Central Health financial statements and reported that Central Health is in very good shape financially.    
3.
Discuss and take appropriate action on the approval and implementation of a service payment policy for contracted safety net providers.


Clerk’s Notes:  This item was taken out of order.  Manager Brenda Coleman-Beattie joined the meeting during this item.  


Larry Wallace, Chief Service Delivery Officer, gave background on this agenda item.  An increase in the reimbursement rate for contracted providers of primary care in both the self pay and Medical Assistance Program (MAP) categories was requested.  The current reimbursement rate for self-pay is $91.00 per visit, with a requested increase to $133.00 per visit.  The MAP reimbursement rate is 115% of the Medicare Fee Schedule with a requested increase to 133%.  All primary care contracts would be impacted.  Lone Star Circle of Care would continue to be paid at the prevailing Prospective Payment System (“PPS”) rate for MAP enrollees and at $133.00 per encounter for self-pay patients.  The rate increases would support the objective of strengthening the safety net by enabling Central Health to stay competitive in the provider marketplace.
A Board member asked for comparison between the numbers presented for Central Health and larger entities like Austin Regional Clinic (ARC).  Mr. Wallace responded that the numbers are comparable and would position Central Health to be an acceptable partner with ARC.  Further inquiry was made about whether Central Health is currently negotiating with ARC to participate in the provider network, and Mr. Wallace affirmed that larger entities, like ARC, are indeed more willing to communicate with Central Health given the availability of a higher reimbursement rate.

It was noted that The Budget and Finance Committee recommended approval of this item by the Board of Managers; which recommended approval was taken as the following motion:

That the Board approve a service payment policy for contracted safety net providers as presented by staff and authorize Central Health’s President and CEO to take action necessary to implement such payment policy, including but not limited to, negotiating and executing final agreements on terms similar to those presented or on terms more favorable to Central Health.  Rosie Mendoza SECONDED the motion.

Dr. Coopwood deferred to Vice-Chairperson Mendoza as presiding officer for this item due to a conflict of interest related to two (2) of the providers whose contracts would be impacted by the Board’s vote on this matter.

The motion was adopted on the following vote:




Chairperson Tom Coopwood


Abstain




Vice-Chairperson Rosie Mendoza

For




Treasurer Frank Rodriguez


Absent




Secretary Bobbie Barker


For




Manager Anthony Haley


For




Manager Clarke Heidrick


For




Manager Donald Patrick


For




Manager Brenda Coleman-Beattie

For




Manager Katrina Daniel


For
7.
Receive and discuss a matrix of service delivery and financing mechanisms. 


Clerk’s Notes:  This item was taken out of order.


Christie Garbe, Chief Communications and Planning Officer, gave an overview of tools being developed for use in the short- and long-term planning activity in which the Board is being asked to engage as the strategic plan is developed.  The presentation was intended to orient Board members to four specific tools that would be used during the strategic planning retreat that would occur on Saturday, April 24 -- financial tools, role tools, data tools, and service tools – and how these interconnect with the four proposed strategic planning goals.
A Board member asked for clarification regarding the connection between Graduate Medical Education and the technology / data goal.  Trish Young Brown shared the perspective that GME will be a user of technology but may not itself be a tool of technology; that technology will be looked to as a means to create interconnections within the service matrix leading to improve quality of patient care.
4.
Participate in and discuss a healthcare visioning exercise related to focus group feedback.

Clerk’s Notes:  This item was taken out of order.  
Ellen Richards, Senior Healthcare Planner, gave an overview of a visioning exercise conducted with eight focus groups in which participants were asked to describe their ideal healthcare system and then to describe their current healthcare system.  Ms. Richards asked the Board to participate in part of the same visioning exercise the focus groups participated in.  The Board discussed the exercise in which they participated and shared their images of their ideal healthcare system.  

Board members offered the following descriptions of the images shared:

· Continuum of care, clear pathway for navigation, sense of progress;
· Strong, healthy, happy individuals of all ages, with access to care;
· Diversity of the people we serve, who are being cared for;

· People working together, moving in the same direction;

· Supporting people in the lives they want to lead, government operations that are behind the scenes but available;
· Team effort, with receptiveness, openness, and optimism about the future and detachment from the past, excitement, learning new ways to connect, important work;

· Making something out of nothing, safety, helping those who can’t help themselves, unique governmental role, inclusive approach;

· Healthy people, helping each other, making our way to better health.

5.
Receive and discuss an update to the Community Planning Initiative 

Clerk’s Notes:  Ellen Richards, Senior Healthcare Planner, discussed the Community Planning Initiative, noting that the information collection portion of the initiative had occurred earlier in the timeline than originally planned to better position Central Health to prepare most effectively for upcoming activities including the five-year accomplishment report that will be given at a hosted event in May.  Ms. Richards noted that the information gathered has been found to have value not only for use in long-range planning but to guide development currently underway of the strategic plan update.
Cathy Schechter, SUMA/Orchard Social Marketing, gave a presentation on composition of and findings from focus groups recently convened.  Ms. Schechter noted that the focus groups selected some of the same images of ideal healthcare as the Board, and commended the Board’s attunement with the community.  The objective of the focus groups was to gather information about consumer experiences, hear ideas, educate participants about Central Health and the healthcare system in order to elevate health care as an issue, to inform Central Health and the community about how to move forward, and to develop community-wide indicators.

A key finding from the focus groups is that most people did not see healthcare as a part of a community’s infrastructure.  Ms. Schechter gave an overview of focus group composition and summarized findings from each.  It was noted that a major point raised by participants that fairness matters.
Key elements of feedback included:

No one is happy with healthcare, including the insured; access in Travis County is not fair, should be available to everyone on a sliding scale related to income; desire for access to all types of treatment (dental, eye care, alternative medicine, etc); desire to have a sense of ownership or participation through volunteering or otherwise “paying back”; concern about people in the margins, including young adults – small business owners – older adults awaiting Medicare coverage; access for all with many points of entry; neighborhood settings and clinics embedded in commercial locations desirable; access to healthcare information for quick triaging, medical reference, and more desired; use of technology for retrieval of information desired; health education for the community is important, including in the public schools; information regarding healthcare reform is desired; elimination of worry about extent of coverage desired; desire for leadership to initiate systemic changes locally rather than awaiting federal reforms; there is interest in Central Health activities.
The presentation as opened to questions and discussion.

Board member comments and questions included:

Praise for composition of the groups and the quality of data received; appreciation of focus on prevention in work with the groups; whether the project will ultimately include an accurate cross-section of the community including citizens in ethnic-dominant areas and speakers of Spanish, Asian languages, and others; possible re-design of the Central Health website to include greater functionality for all users, based on the focus group research results – this is a form of healthcare; the risks of appearing to be a purveyor of information about health care via linkages to sites and information that have not been validated by Central Health; the importance of being clear about the marketplaces citizens are accessing for healthcare and exploring these avenues through the filter of our quality standards; the opportunity for possible use of the Internet to provide way-finding assistance for the community at large; opportunities to provide preventive healthcare information in response to identified issues of concern; the stage at which results of this research will be shared with the community; extent of awareness of the scope of Medicare coverage in the community; the possibility of developing a work-for-care payment system in the community similar to those in less developed countries.
Ms. Schechter underscored that feedback also clearly indicated a desire for person-to-person contact.

6.
Receive and discuss a report on changing demographics in Travis County.  


Clerk’s Notes:  Beth Peck, Senior Healthcare Planner, introduced Dr. K.C. Cerny, the Managing Partner with Management Information Analysis, who has been working with Central Health in demographic analyses to help inform future service planning. 

Dr. Cerny discussed where in Travis County different aspects of the population Central Health serves are concentrated, located, and the types of growth trends or changes that are expected to occur.  Dr. Cerny suggests the next step for Central Health is to divide up Travis County into planning districts that reflect the different issues that face Central Health, for example, women with children, presence of chronic disease, and issues of the elderly.  

The presentation was opened to questions and discussion.  
A question was raised about the overlap between Central Health and the Health and Human Services Planning District.  That issue has not yet been addressed but can be looked at.  It is believed that the data will naturally lead Central Health to the planning districts.  

A question was raised about aging elderly along MoPac and the reason why that number will decrease and not increase.  The reason for that is when elderly move from their homes into a nursing home, their house is usually bought by a young couple.  

A question was raised about when their will be action taken on the planning districts.  Central Health is working with CommUnityCare to take this particular approach to look at the population to understand what the needs are showing and then work with CommUnityCare in a collaborative way to identify which of that need they fell like they can meet on both a current basis and a future basis and that would drive what CommUnityCare needs from a facility standpoint.  Central Health will also look at the overall need and what CommUnityCare can’t solve and what other tools Central Health can use to try and solve that need.  Progress is continually being made and expansions are happening every year.  Central Health has been looking at possible affiliations to help meet needs.  This will help to create a long term facility plan.     

8.
Receive and discuss reports from the Board committees: Audit and Compliance Committee; Budget and Finance Committee; and ad hoc Legislative Committee.


Clerk’s Notes:  The Audit and Compliance Committee did not meet.  There were no comments regarding the Budget and Finance Committee meeting, and it was noted that the ad hoc Legislative Committee meeting had been cancelled. 
9.
Receive and discuss the CEO’s report on the following Central Health activities: (a) procurement activity; (b) current communications/outreach statistics; (c) a status report on North Central Health Center Project; (d) the MAP Program, including April enrollment and activities; and (e) the March Psychiatric Stakeholders meeting minutes.


Clerk’s Notes:  President and CEO, Patricia Young Brown gave the CEO’s report.  

Flynn Construction and George & Brothers was added to the vendor list and the contract with Flynn Construction was executed.  There have been communications with neighborhood committees regarding the North Central Health Center.  
The design of the North central Health Center had to be changed due to the City of Austin Heritage Tree Ordinance.  The design team had to add a partial second story to the building to reduce the building’s footprint.  The new design will preserve two large groves of trees.  The City of Austin was pleased with the proposed plan to preserve the trees.  
Current MAP enrollment is 17,000 people and will probably be 25,000 by the end of the year.  Central Health is still within its budgeted cost for MAP.  There will be a point where Central Health will reach maximum enrollment.  Central Health is in the process of redesigning the eligibility process for MAP so that CommUnityCare will have separate functions that they perform on their own.  The process for getting into MAP is now easier and that is one reason for increased enrollment.  

Central Health has begun to get a handle on the projected utilization will be for psychiatric services.  The funds budgeted for new patient care may not be sufficient for this year. 
10.
Confirm the next regular Board meeting date, time, and location.


Clerk’s Notes:
Chairperson Coopwood announced that the next Board meeting is scheduled to be held on Saturday, April 24, 2010, at 10:00 a.m., in the Cesar Chavez Building, Board Room, 1111 East Cesar Chavez Street, Austin, Texas, 78702; and the following regular Board meeting is scheduled to be held on Thursday, May 13, 2010 at 5:30 p.m., in the Cesar Chavez Building, Board Room, 1111 East Cesar Chavez Street, Austin, Texas, 78702.

There being no further discussion on agenda items, Manager Patrick MOVED that the meeting adjourn.  Manager Heidrick SECONDED the motion.  The motion was adopted on the following vote:

Chairperson Tom Coopwood


For




Vice-Chairperson Rosie Mendoza

For






Treasurer Frank Rodriguez


Absent







Secretary Bobbie Barker


For







Manager Anthony Haley


For







Manager Clarke Heidrick


Absent







Manager Donald Patrick


Absent







Manager Brenda Coleman-Beattie

For




Manager Katrina Daniel 


For

The meeting adjourned at 8:07 p.m.

___________________________________
Tom Coopwood, Chairperson 

Central Health Board of Managers

ATTESTED TO BY:

___________________________________

Bobbie Barker, Secretary

Central Health Board of Managers
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